PAGE  
13
Academic Senate Minutes 

February 20, 2007


HUMBOLDT STATE UNIVERSITY





06/07:10

Academic Senate Minutes







02/20/07

Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:10 p.m. on Tuesday, February 20, 2007, Nelson Hall East, Room 102, Goodwin Forum.

Members Present:  Bliven, Butler, Chaney, Chesbro, Cheyne, Dunk, Fulgham, Haag, Henkel, Kornreich, MacConnie, Marshall, Meiggs, Mortazavi, Paoli, Powell, Riordan, C. Roberts, D. Roberts, Rypkema, Sanford, Schwetman, Shellhase, Thobaben, Van Duzer, Virnoche, Vrem, Wieand, Woodstra, Yarnall.
Members Absent:  Coffey, Gunsalus, Holschuh, Rawal, Richmond, Vellanoweth. 
Proxies:  Ayoob for Moyer, Cheyne for Larson, Virnoche for Paynton, Chaney for Paoli (before 5 p.m.), Haag for Dunk (after 5 p.m.).
Guests:  Capaccio, Reilly, Hurlbut, Zoellner, Snyder, Burges, Mullery, Rafferty, Quarles, Paselk, Benson.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of February 6, 2007
M/S/P (Meiggs/Cheyne) to approve the minutes of the meeting of February 6, 2007 as written, with 1 Abstention.

Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair

Chair Mortazavi attended the campus senate chairs meeting on February 8 in Long Beach.  Several campuses reported on their “Access to Excellence” meetings.  
HSU’s “Access to Excellence” meeting will take place on Monday, February 26, 2007, in the Kate Buchanan Room.  It is open to the campus and it is hoped that many will take the opportunity to attend.  The schedule for the day was shared.

It was clarified that the Chair of the Board of Trustees will be on campus to attend the meeting; not to meet with any particular constituency.  The agenda for the meeting has been set by HSU.  

Proxies for the meeting were announced.

President Richmond has approved resolutions #15 and #16.

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair MacConnie):  A first reading of the Appendix J revision is on today’s Senate agenda.  The Committee is also turning its attention to Appendix U, other revisions to Appendix K, and the resolution on emeritus faculty that was discussed as a first reading last year.  The Committee will also begin creating a survey regarding faculty awards.
Educational Policies Committee (Chair Kornreich):  The Committee has been discussing articulating with the International Baccalaureate (IB) program, which is similar in many respects to the Advanced Placement (AP) program in high school, though it is more rigorous that AP.  McKinleyville High School has recently begun an IP program.  It is not uncommon for universities to articulate up to an entire year of credit to a student who has completed a baccalaureate certificate.  
Senate Finance Committee (Chair Mortazavi reported for Senator Larson):  Last Monday presentations were made to University Budget Committee (UBC) by the vice presidents and the president.  The UBC will continue to meet every Friday until March 20, when its recommendations are due.  Everyone was reminded that the UBC meetings are open to everyone.  All of the presentations that were made on Monday are available on the UBC web site.
General Faculty (President Wieand):  The call for nominations for the General Faculty Spring 2007 election was sent out last week.  Everyone was encouraged to help get candidates for the elections.  It would help if individuals already involved in faculty governance would encourage other colleagues to get involved.  There are several important positions open.
University Curriculum Committee (Chair Van Duzer):  The UCC is grappling with significant changes that are occurring to the GE programs through the budget reduction process at the level of administration.  An overall consequence is that GE has not had a voice at the table.  In the current process, it is not clear how to advocate for the consistency of GE as a holistic experience at HSU.  UCC is looking at its role in ensuring a more coherent approach to GE.  At the same time, a joint Senate/UCC committee is looking as responding to the CSU recommendations on revising GE.  
California Faculty Association (Chapter President Meiggs):  CFA is still in fact-finding.  The fact-finder has set aside February 28 as an addition date if more time is needed.

Student Affairs (Vice President Butler):  The Athletic Department is making a bid to host the western regional men’s basketball tournament here at HSU.  It is likely they will be the western region’s highest rank team and therefore be able to host the tournament, March 8-13.  This would be significant revenue to the community at large, if it occurs.  On March 1-2, the American Association of State Colleges and Universities (AASCU) to look at the HSU services that have resulted in extraordinarily high graduation rates for Hispanic and Latino students.  
Staff Council (Representative Rypkema):  The Staff Council’s March newsletter will be highlighting Foundation staff.  Staff Appreciation Day will be Friday, May 4.  The new staff pins will be unveiled on that day.  450 pins will be distributed prior to the event.  Staff brown bag lunches are scheduled with the President; attendance has been low and everyone was asked to encourage staff to attend.  Staff are also being encouraged to attend the “Access to Excellence” meetings on February 26.
1. TIME CERTAIN:  4:15 P.M. – Report from Space and Facilities Committee (Gary Krietsch, Facilities Planning)
Chair Mortazavi announced that last week the University Space and Facilities Committee approved a new location for student housing that is not part of the Master Plan.  Vice President Butler and John Cappaccio, Housing Director have been asked to report on this to the Senate, as Gary Krietsch was unable to today’s meeting.

A handout was distributed and reviewed by Vice President Butler.  The Space and Facilities Committee was asked to recommend a new site location for additional student housing to be built on campus.  The Master Plan designates specific areas for additional student housing; those sites are not currently available though.  It was proposed, and approved by the Committee, to build 400 new apartment bed spaces, using the current soccer field as a location for that construction.  The soccer field would be turned sideways and covered with all-weather turf.  There is sufficient room for a regulation field and it would be usable for a longer season.  The housing would be built on one of the sides of the current field; which side is still to be determined during the design-build process.  It will be 2-3 stories, apartment style, with ca. 420 bed spaces.  The project is estimated at $38 million and is being funded out of dormitory revenue funds (i.e., students who live in the residence halls pay for it).  No other monies will be used.
Housing Director John Capaccio provided additional information.  It is hoped the facility will accommodate 415 students, with some additional rooms for staff.  They will apartment style; singe rooms with kitchens, living rooms, and 2 private bathrooms.  It is intended to be an upper division living location, housing graduate students as well.  

This past fall there was a waiting list for housing, which has not happened in many years.  Numbers of student applicants are up, and there is a need to move ahead with plans for additional student housing.  The campus is required to do a feasibility study (showing that a location exists and that the campus has the resources to build the facility) and a market demand study (showing that the campus will be able to fill the facility).  The plan includes eventually taking down Redwood and Sunset (built in 1959) and putting something else in their place to accommodate additional growth.

The Humboldt Village (trailers, housing 175 students) used to be located at the current site of the soccer field.  The site is fairly central to campus.  There is a central facility in the plan, similar to what is in Creekside Apartments.  A bathroom and locker area for the soccer players will also be included.

Questions/discussion:

If the facility is built on this new location, will the gateways be removed?  There is no plan to remove the gateways at this time.

Is the Housing Office discussing any plans for married student housing? There has been some consideration of this for the future.  Housing is looking at the possibility of purchasing some existing housing that could be fixed up and/or purchasing some property with additional land that could be built on.  Faculty/staff housing is also included in the Master Plan.  HSU needs to get its numbers up to be able to afford these projects.  Currently, only one or two CSU campuses have married student housing.

The Master Plan was vetted through the Senate a few years ago; the designation of the area (15th-17th streets) for future student housing did not affect the existing lease with Redwood Sciences Lab.  Why is it a problem now?  The campus owns a parcel on Spring Street and the land above it.  The 2nd parcel is leased to the Lab for 30 years.  The campus is unable to build on that property until the lease is up.  The other parcel could be built on, but it would not accommodate more than a 200-bed facility, and a larger facility is needed.    
Eventually the campus will need to expand south of 14th street according to the Master Plan.  This is a contentious issue with the residents in the neighborhood.  It is hoped that over time this can be worked out.
The soccer field currently serves as an Emergency Assembly Point.  Alternate plans will be made; the soccer field will remain and alternative paths to it for emergencies have been discussed.

Can the plans be adjusted to include non-traditional students, like married students or students with families?  40% of the HSU student population is over 24 years of age, and many students with children drop out because they can’t get child care or housing.  At this point, the plan needs to accommodate the needs of those students already living on campus.
The handout discussed Phase I, what is Phase II?  It is hoped that Phase II will be adding an additional 200 bed spaces in the area up by Bayview.  Phase III will be taking down Redwood and Sunset (ca. 400 bed spaces) and building something in place that would accommodate ca. 600 bed spaces.  It would be designed for new freshman students.

The southwest corner of the proposed building site is one of the relatively few attractive green spaces on campus, in terms of vegetation – what are the plans for this space?  There are no plans to remove any trees from that spot and Facilities hopes to further daylight the creek.

Can the building be designed so that an additional story can be added later, if needed?  It will be three stories and the architects will be asked to consider a fourth story; however, this may change the engineering and construction dramatically.  The preference is to stay with a wood-type construction.  Currently the rooms are planned as singles, but some double rooms may be added.

Several academic departments on campus have expertise in interpretation, landscaping, etc. and it was suggested that the builder that is hired be mandated to work with faculty and students on campus so that everyone on campus will begin to buy into this project.  It was suggested that the Academic Senate forward a request for this consideration.
The timeline for the project is on fast track.  The proposal is being forwarded to a statewide committee for review.  If approved, it will then go to the Board of Trustees, and it is hoped that the facility can open in the Fall of 2010.  The timeline is ambitious, but there is a sense it can be done.

Has there been examination of the purchase of the West Gym for student activities rather than letting it be torn down?  There has been consideration of this, and the fact that the building could be used in a number of different ways.  However, it is a square footage issue (according to the State) and the campus will be forced to take it down because of the other new facilities being built.  By the State’s estimations, HSU has too much square footage.  It was suggested that the University Center is not assignable square footage and perhaps the University Center consider purchasing it.    

Explanation on the financing of the building project was provided.  Beginning in 2008, the fees for students currently in the dorms will go up 2% every year until 2014.  Residents of the new facility (in 2010) will pay a fee that will go up at least 3% a year for four years until 2014.  
Housing is a business that has to deal with inflation.  The state does not provide additional money for staff raises and inflation; that money comes from student fees.  The construction cost is $38 million and the total project costs will be about $43 million.
2. TIME CERTAIN:  4:30 P.M. – Learning Management System (LMS) Committee Recommendation (Nancy Hurlbut)

Nancy Hurlbut, Cathleen Rafferty (Co-Chairs) and Riley Quarles (Member) of the Learning Management System (LMS) Committee reported on the Committee’s recommendation of Moodle as the campus standard LMS.  
The LMS Committee’s process was described as long-term, representative, collaborative, inclusive, and transparent.  The Committee was formed a year ago as a response to the Chancellor’s Office Learning Management System Summit held in October 2005.  At the summit, each campus was encouraged to define its current and future LMS needs.  Another factor in forming the Committee was that HSU’s Blackboard license is due to expire in June 2007.  The Committee is a subcommittee of the ad hoc Information Technology Services Advisory Committee.  It includes faculty members from all three colleges, a student representative from the ITS Advisory group, ITS staff members from instructional media and university computing.  All stages of the process were made transparent through shared documentation and the web site.  Rubrics and measures, based on faculty, staff, and student surveys, were used.  Everything was done to ensure an impartial decision-making process.
After the Committee was formed, it began an information gathering process.  Surveys (faculty, staff, and students) were conducted and responses received from each group were proportional to the number of users in each group of the system.  Focus groups were held to discuss LMS from the perspective of: 1) teaching and learning and 2) administration and technology.  The surveys helped to define needs and the focus groups helped to refine that and develop a rubric with two steps:  Pass/Fail and Best Fit.  Information on the current budget for the LMS and what the future budget needs for an LMS were solicited from the Chief Information Officer.  The current cost is about $15,000 and that is what would be available in the future.  
The Committee felt that $15,000 was insufficient and so doubled it to $30,000 in order to cast a larger net for potential vendors.  Few systems are available for under $30,000.  

36 vendors, derived from a list on the EduTools web site, were contacted via email or phone and asked to respond to a Request For Information (RFI) which included HSU’s basic set of requirements.  Seven commercial vendors responded and of those, only the Angel Learning Management System met the basic minimum requirements.  Three open-source products advanced to the next step (best fit for HSU) and they were Bodington, Sakai, and Moodle.  None of the products were excluded based solely on costs; other parameters were considered.
Blackboard did not fail just because of costs; other reasons it failed included not having automatic student input into the system, etc.  Interviews were conducted with the three open-source vendors and it was determined that Moodle was the only system that met the Committee’s Pass Fall rubric.

As a result, the Committee recommends that Moodle become the sole management system at HSU.  When the Blackboard license expires in June, all courses will be moved over.  The CDC will begin moving some things over before then, but it will be behind the scenes.  The CDC is available for training and support during the transition.

The handout includes the recommendation and links to documents used by the Committee in its evaluation process.  It was noted that the Provosts Council is about to make a decision on the Committee’s recommendation.

Questions/Discussion:
What is the cost for Moodle?  Costs are divided between licensing and support.  Since Moodle is an open-source product, there is no cost for licensing.  The cost for support for any system will be about the same. 

Concern about compatibility was expressed if most of the other CSU campuses have WebCT/Blackboard.  WebCT was purchased by Blackboard, so campuses using either one have no choice but to use the other.  There is currently a coalition in the CSU to move to Moodle, and HSU is leading that initiative, along with San Francisco State.  HSU was awarded $100,000 from the Andrew Mellon Foundation for previous work in developing Moodle.  That award is being used to fund this coalition; a “sandbox” is being put together where people in the system can test out the software.  The community colleges have also joined in the coalition.
How will this affect students who are taking a course offered jointly by two campuses that use a different LMS?  If a course originates on a campus using Blackboard, the students enrolled in the course will use Blackboard and vice versa if using Moodle.  The two systems do not need to be compatible with each other. However, there are standards being developed that would allow different systems to talk to each other.
Will departments looking at WebCT courses available through currently used textbooks have to use Moodle instead?  Moodle is developing a “course cartridge” that would accommodate modules developed by publishers to accompany textbooks.

It was noted that HSU has a very good team of individuals working on Moodle; the award from the Mellon Foundation is recognition of that good work.  A lot of work is also being done by students, who are getting great experience working on this kind of development.

Don’t assume that if it is in WebCT or something else, that Moodle can’t do it.  Contact the people with expertise in Moodle on campus to see what possibilities there are.
3. TIME CERTAIN:  4:45 P.M.  – Update from Enrollment Management (Michael Reilly)

Michael Reilly, Associate Vice President for Enrollment Management, provided handouts and an update on HSU Enrollment Management operations.  The handout contains data “hot off the press.”  Of note:  Freshman applications are up 13.5% from this time last year; and there is hope that freshman applications will be closed earlier in the cycle (May or June) so there will be a better idea of who is actually coming the Fall.  Transfer student applications are holding their own.  

What is the Western Undergraduate Exchange (WUE) rate is this year?  HSU is well ahead in about every state in the 13-state consortium.  The rate from Oregon has doubled; possibly because Oregon tuition has gone up 17.5% this year.  Paying HSU tuition at 150% is still less than tuition in most of the surrounding states.  Washington, Oregon, Alaska, and Hawaii are all still strong growth areas for HSU.
The applicant pool is becoming increasingly diverse; Hispanic and Latino applicants are up about 20%.  Overall, applications are up about 7.2 % as of December 1, which is better than the system average.

Census just came out and last fall’s downturn in average student load has been turned around – thanks to the students – and the unit load has gone up about 1.3 which is a significant amount.  Annual average FTE will be about 70 higher than previously thought.  

Undergraduate FTE is looking very good, but there is a decline at the graduate level.  

In terms of long-term enrollment, HSU has nearly 300 more FTE at freshman and sophomore levels than last spring.  Coupled with strong freshman applications for next year, it bodes well for HSU actually meeting its enrollment target.  The tentatively proposed target for next year is the same as this year’s target (6835 FTE).  
HSU is in the process of changing student information systems.  For fall 2008, Admissions, Registration, and Financial Aid will all be working in PeopleSoft.  One of the concerns in the transition is being able to continue to use the degree audit reporting system DARS.  Currently, about 53% of students are using DARS and with GE included it’s about 84%.  If forced to go to the PeopleSoft audit system, there will be no audit system in place in 2008.  HSU has allies among San Diego and San Francisco; both are large campuses using DARS.  HSU will continue to lobby for using DARS.
Outreach to the WUE states will continue to expand as it is a real opportunity for HSU.  

Enrollment Management is focusing on turning around applications and inquiries and doing better communication.  Part of the problem is not the number of applications received; it is actually enrolling those students.  Only 17% of the students that apply actually enroll.  It is hoped that improved communications will help enroll more students.  This time last year there were 140 freshman confirmed for fall 06; currently there are almost 600 freshman confirmed for fall 07.

Questions/Discussion:

How do the spring to fall retention rates look compared to last year and what are the projections for future retention rates?  It was noted that lower numbers of upperclassmen don’t necessarily reflect a retention issue, but rather varying sizes in cohorts.  For example, the number of graduation applications is down this year, due to this.  Numbers for fall to spring retention for the incoming group have not been looked at.  Freshman retention (fall to fall) improved from 71-76% over the previous year.  The number of students who transfer out after the sophomore year is more alarming, and will be looked at more closely. 
It was suggested that the Senate Chair send a letter of thanks, on behalf of the Senate, to the Associated Students and the student body, acknowledging their efforts to increase the number of units that students enroll in.

The increase in the average student load is even better than it appears.  Not counting the transitory students, the average load for regular attending students is up about .20 or more, which is a significant increase.

AVP Reilly was thanked for providing a very comprehensive report.  A request was made to review the process for the Humboldt Online Orientation Program (HOOP), so that advising information can get to the designated chair of HOOP adviser more quickly.  It was noted that several issues have been brought to the attention of Enrollment Management and some adjustments have been made.

What is the average number of schools that freshman apply to?  The average is not known or tracked.  Enrollment Management uses a tool called Mentor that provides information on what other schools freshman are applying to.  There are higher percentages of cross-applications with San Diego, Bakersfield and San Francisco.  HSU tends to lose a lot of students to Chico.  Mentor provides only CSU data; there are also a lot of cross-applications to UC schools as well.  San Luis Obispo is a significant competitor.  

EM pays ca. 32 cents per name for prospective students and monitors the yield of all sources from inquiry to enroll.  
It costs ca. 32 cents for a student’s name ; monitor the yield from inquiry to enroll on every source

Is any segregation done in terms of applicant’s area of interest?  EM uses a clearinghouse that provides data which could be used to identify students who chose other schools and sort them by academic interest.

Concerns were expressed about the orientation program (HOP) for transfer students, including the cost of the orientation, transfer students are not getting classes, the orientation is long, tedious, and boring, and the HOP staff are not well-informed.  
4. TIME CERTAIN:  5:15 P.M. – Resolution on Revision of Appendix J:  Faculty Personnel Policies and Procedures for Retention, Tenure, and Promotion (#19-06/07-FA) – First Reading
Resolution on Revision of Appendix J:  Faculty Personnel Policies and Procedures for Retention, Tenure, and Promotion

#19-06/07-FA – February 20, 2007 – First Reading

 

RESOLVED:

That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends the proposed revision of Appendix J, FACULTY PERSONNEL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES FOR RETENTION, TENURE, AND PROMOTION, of the HSU Faculty Handbook be forwarded to the General Faculty for a vote of acceptance or rejection; and be it further

 

RESOLVED:

If this revision is passed by the vote of the General Faculty, then the implementation date would be for the 2007-2008 RTP cycle and the Administration, the University Faculty Personnel Committee, and the Faculty Development Committee will develop and provide educational workshops and training on the role of Mentoring in the RTP process; and be it further

 

RESOLVED:

If this revision is passed by the vote of the General Faculty (probationary and tenured faculty?), then the new process will be applicable to all current and new faculty.  

 

RATIONALE: 
During the past two years the Faculty Affairs Committee of the HSU Academic Senate has been working on a revision to this appendix that addresses Section IX, Areas of Performance.  After reviewing best practices in the CSU, holding two forums (March 2005 and April 2006), and reviewing results of a faculty survey, the following issues were addressed:

· Reduce non-teaching areas of performance from three to two,
· include departmental standards and criteria to reflect “local” interpretation of University standards and criteria, and 
· adapt the scholarly and creative activities section to more clearly reflect what today‘s faculty actually do (Boyer’s Scholarship Reconsidered)
 

 

 

Senator MacConnie, Chair of the Faculty Affairs Committee, introduced the other members of the committee:  Diane Benson, Colleen Mullery, Bernadette Cheyne, and Sharon Chadwick.
The committee has worked with the feedback from the December Senate meeting as well as the limited feedback it received from the faculty at large.  It has tried to clean-up some of the confusing language and to re-emphasize and make more evident the role of the departmental criteria and standards for evaluating performance for RTP.

Discussion:

It would be helpful to hear an explanation of how changing our RTP process, as proposed in this revision, is beneficial.

Based upon feedback from the Senate and the faculty forums, a desire has been expressed to reduce the number of non-teaching areas from three to two and to have performance criteria and standards developed by departments that will be used throughout the evaluation process.  This would eliminate some of the guess-work done by higher level committees.  The departmental criteria and standards would be vetted and approved.  Adopting some of Boyer’s areas of scholarship helps provide better ways of recognizing what faculty are actually doing in terms of scholarship and creative activities.
Did the committee discuss who will make the final decision on the departmental criteria and standards?  The initial idea is that the vetting process would begin with the department and go through the college, and then possibly to the UFPC.  Questions of implementation still need to be address.  The current UFPC has expressed some concern about being the group to approve/disapprove the department criteria and standards.  Input on who would be best to make this final determination is welcome.
A lot of things in the revision are pretty good, including combining service and definitions of scholarship.  There is serious concern about the removal of the language regarding “compensatory in combination” and “equal in weight”.  Section XI.A.2. states that “A record of teaching/librarian/counseling excellence, combined with an acceptable level of performance in the two non-teaching/librarian/counseling areas, as defined in department/unit RTP criteria and standards …”.  How is an acceptable level defined?  This could vary widely among departments.  Some departments may require no publication or creative activity while some may require extensive scholarly and creative activity.  The process of vetting the departmental criteria and standards is not well-articulated.  Will whoever is responsible act in an editorial role?  Can the Provost overrule a department?  Reinstating the language on compensatory in combination and equal in weight would solve some of these problems and still allow the department to maintain responsibility for the criteria and standards.
Based on comments from the forums and the survey, it was felt there should be at least a minimum standard outlined.  The department gets to decide what that acceptable level is by developing its own performance criteria and standards.  Expanding the components of scholarship and creative activities provides more opportunity to find areas which apply best to a particular discipline.  It is clear that the vetting process will need to be clearly delineated so everyone knows how the decisions are made.  It is not the intention that anyone beyond the department level would be able to impose their idea of what the criteria and standards should be.

“Acceptable level of performance” needs to be defined more carefully and the vetting process needs to be clarified with exact wording.  
Does collapsing two areas of service into one devalue service?  It was suggested that now there are service opportunities under scholarship and creative activities.  It is possible that faculty won’t have to spread themselves as thin in order to cover three areas of service instead of two.  The scholarship of community engagement may now include some areas of service learning.  The idea of the revision is to try and clarify what faculty do in terms of scholarship and creative activities and to make interpretation of various activities easier.

A statement was read on the history of the process of revising Appendix J.  Passage of this resolution was urged.  It was noted that the existing language in Appendix J has been problematic in the past.  College level committee have set different standards and not followed recommendations from initiating unit personnel committees.  Decisions have had to be appealed.  Antagonism will always exist when one group tries to make their own rules.

It was suggested that the third resolved clause of the resolution be removed as it is redundant.

On the issue of vetting, it is important to keep in mind that the RTP process is a two-track system, going through peer (faculty) review and through administrative review.  Both branches need to be included in the discussion on the vetting and decision-making process for the departmental criteria and standards.  There needs to be collaboration on how files are reviewed.

The committee was thanked for it work and the many positive changes that are included in the revision.  However, a revision that removes the “equal in weight” and compensatory in combination” language cannot be supported.  This was discussed in the open forums and there wasn’t any agreement that this language should be taken out.  Removing the language in Section IX.A.3. serves only to forcibly homogenize the faculty, in the same way that abandoning the orange book at the system level homogenized the campuses.  The new language under Section IX.A.3. (p.21) doesn’t sound like an absolute minimum level of acceptability; it sounds like a mandate for a significant amount of service.
The wording of this paragraph has been pointed out to the committee and it will need to take a look at it.  It implies something that was not intended, and the committee will fix this.  When the faculty survey was done, there was a relatively strong feeling among the faculty that the equal in weight and compensatory in combination language was no longer necessary.  The way the revision has been constructed, that language is irrelevant and unnecessary; though there may need to be additional wordsmithing on the revision.  If the responsibility to make decisions on criteria and standards for performance review is placed at the department level, the appendix is in fact more flexible and provides more opportunity for defining scholarship and service and what the balance should be than the current document.  That particular language has not prevented a number of difficulties that have arisen in terms of interpretation and has allowed individuals and committees to apply their own rules to the process.
The UFPC is a difficult place to do the vetting; there is too much diversity in the backgrounds of its members to provide enough expertise to vet all departments’ criteria and standards.  It has been helpful in the past for the UFPC to have departments provide a descriptions and definitions of relevant professional activities. Administrators definitely need to be involved in the vetting process.  For the most part, departments will come up with criteria and standards that are not controversial.  In cases where there are questions, perhaps some checking should be done with outside institutions.

There are status differences between scholarship and service in the different disciplines, even though it is often denied.  The document needs to be carefully worded to create a balance and provide for participation in both.  National data provides evidence of a glass ceiling for women and faculty of color, because of their higher participation in service, which reduces the time they have for scholarship.

Senator Mortazavi suspended the rules to move beyond the Time Certain adjournment at 5:45 p.m.
There is a concern that faculty need to have something in each category. Some people will be stronger by circumstance or inclination to be stronger in one area or another.  There needs to be a way to ensure that faculty will not be penalized when those two areas don’t appear to be equal.  This is missing from the current document.  It is important to have some language that indicates a candidate must have an acceptable/minimum in one or in each, but also must have achieved a level of excellence in one or the other.  This will lead to grievances.
Having the division between the two service areas wound up being a prompt for some faculty members to do more community service.  Collapsing the two service areas into one is going to remove that prompt and as a result our relationship with the community may be lessened.  

The “equal in weight” and “compensatory in combination” language is not superfluous; it is language that protects diversity among the faculty members.  There are still issues that haven’t been articulated very well with the Boyer scholarship categories.
The purpose of the Boyer books is to expand the category of scholarship which almost makes the service part superfluous.  The idea of Boyer is taking scholarship and applying it in ways that make sense.  The service area is superficial, if you take Boyer seriously.  A concern about the Boyer model is how to assess all of this.  This was addressed in the second book on Boyer’s model.  At the college dean’s level, a list of activities will not suffice.  The scholar needs to state the purpose, etc.  Departments will need to take this very seriously and it will be a very big job.  If done correctly, it will be very helpful.  The faculty who write letters will need to make sure they address the standards.

Concern was expressed that in the area of evaluating teaching effectiveness, that language is geared more towards traditional lecture-type classes and not inclusive of studio classes.

The committee was encouraged to reinstate the language “equal in weight” and “compensatory in combination” as it is critical.  It has helped in the past to have that language during the grievance process.  
The above language is not necessary.  If it is returned, it should be embedded under IX.A.1. “Department/Unit RTP Criteria and Standards” and it should be abbreviated as it is too lengthy.

A straw poll was requested to see how many senators would like to see some language along the lines of what currently exists (“equal in weight” and “compensatory in combination”) and how many feel that it is not necessary.

There were 11 Yes votes to keep language of the nature “equal in weight” and “compensatory in combination”.
There were 7 Yes votes to remove the language.
There were 4 Abstentions.
M/S/P (Fulgham/Sanford) to adjourn.  The meeting adjourned at 6:00 p.m.



















